MINUTES OF THE REGULAR MEETING OF THE


SANFORD AIRPORT AUTHORITY


HELD AT THE ORLANDO SANFORD AIRPORT


ONE RED CLEVELAND BOULEVARD, LEVEL II CONFERENCE ROOM


TUESDAY, OCTOBER 6, 1998, AT 8:30 A.M.





PRESENT:				Sandra S. Glenn, Chairman


					A. K. Shoemaker, Jr. Vice Chairman


William Bush, Jr. Sec/Treasurer


Charles H. Gibson 


Martin W. Herbenar


Lon K. Howell


					William R. Miller 


Clyde H. Robertson, Jr. 


Kenneth W. Wright


					Stephen H. Coover, Counsel				





Staff Present:				Victor D. White, Executive Director


					Jack Dow, Director of Operations


					Susan L. Flowers, Director of Finance


	Raymond J. Wise, Director of Marketing & Dev.


					Stephanie Weidner, Assistant to Dir. of Marketing


	Jon C. Olesen, Director of Facilities & Maintenance


					Jean H. LeMoine, Office Manager


					Jackie Cockerham, Administrative Secretary


					Ann Gifford, Executive Secretary





Others Present:			Mayor Larry A. Dale


					Patricia A. Nolin, USINS


					Rey Malavé, Bowyer Singleton


					Mike Loader, Royal Support


					Bob Stroup, AOPA


					Elaine Backhaus, Orlando Sentinel


					Nelson Blankenship, BAA


					Don Hammack, Bowyer Singleton


					Ken Otto, ATA


					Bill Damm, Just Jets


					Ray Bradick, Bowyer Singleton


					Bob Turk, Seminole County


					Terence A. Steele, OSI


					Brendan Carmody, OSI


					Kevin Spolski, Spolski General Contractors


					Jim Jedrlinic, Million Air Orlando


					Roger H. Phillips, Million Air Orlando


					Tony Blandi, Million Air Orlando


					Larry Sherman, U.S. Customs


					Joe Fitzgerald, Turner Construction


					Don Land, Seminole County


					Jimmy Goff, HNTB


					Bill Kercher, Glatting Jackson


					James Watkins, SunJet


					Loren M. Friedle, C.E. Avionics


					Brenda Carey, Turner Construction


					Genean McKinnon, ALAMO


					Bobby VonHerbulis, McKee Construction


					Arnold Gibbs, Universal Engineering		


The meeting was called to order by Vice Chairman Shoemaker at 8:36 a.m.





ITEM #1:	APPROVAL OF MINUTES





Vice Chairman Shoemaker requested approval of minutes of the regular meeting held on September 8, 1998.





Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve the minutes of the regular meeting held on September 8, 1998.


Motion passed.





		INTRODUCTION OF EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR





Vice Chairman Shoemaker introduced and welcomed Victor D. White, Executive Director.





The Executive Director thanked the board and expressed his appreciation for being chosen for the position of Executive Director.





		INTRODUCTION OF NEW BOARD MEMBER





Vice Chairman Shoemaker introduced and welcomed new Board Member, Martin W. Herbenar whose term on the board began on October 1, 1998, and ends on September 30, 2002 (4 years).  Mr. Herbenar  is employed by Pertree Constructors, Inc., a general contractor in Altamonte Springs, and involved in numerous civic and professional organizations including former chairman of ETF.





Vice Chairman Shoemaker advised that Mr. Herbenar was filling a vacancy left when Mr. Adamson decided he would not seek re-appointment to the board.





ITEM #2:	PRESENTATION TO W. E. (DUKE) ADAMSON





Vice Chairman Shoemaker asked Mr. Adamson to come forward for presentation of a plaque in appreciation of his eight years of service on the board.





Chairman Glenn arrived at the meeting at 8:40.





Vice Chairman Shoemaker presented the plaque of appreciation to Mr. Adamson.





The Vice Chairman read into the minutes:  “Presented to William E. Adamson in recognition of dedicated service and outstanding leadership as a member of the Sanford Airport Authority Board of Directors for service from October 1, 1990 to September 30, 1998."





Mr. Adamson spoke and challenged to the board to take the airport forward.








�
ITEM #3:	CONSIDERATION OF RESOLUTIONS OF APPRECIATION TO SEARCH 


COMMITTEE





Chairman Glenn advised Brenda K. Carey, Mack N. Cleveland, Jr., Loren M. Friedle, Phillip D. Penland, Brindley B. Pieters and Fred W. Streetman, Jr. had served on the Committee for Search for an Executive Director.  Resolutions of appreciation had been prepared.  Chairman Glenn advised two members of the committee were present and asked Brenda Carey and Loren Friedle to come forward.  





Chairman Glenn advised the board sincerely appreciated the service of those who served on the committee for the time and effort involved in searching for an executive director.





The Chairman read into the minutes:  





	“WHEREAS, Brenda K. Carey, Mack N. Cleveland, Jr., Loren M. Friedle, Phillip D. Penland, Brindley B. Pieters and Fred W. Streetman, Jr. served as members of the Committee for Search for Executive Director for the Sanford, Airport Authority; and


	WHEREAS, the Committee Members contributed countless hours of their personal time reviewing resumes and analyzing the qualifications of the applicants; and


	WHEREAS, the Committee recommended and the Sanford Airport Authority selected Victor D. White to act as its Executive Director to lead Orlando Sanford Airport into the next century,


	NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, that the Sanford Airport Authority wishes to express its sincere appreciation for the valuable contribution and public service by members of the Committee for the benefit of the Sanford Airport Authority, the City of Sanford, Seminole County, and the entire Central Florida Community.”





Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Robertson, approving the resolutions of appreciation to Brenda K. Carey, Mack N. Cleveland, Jr., Loren M. Friedle, Phillip D. Penland, Brindley B. Pieters and Fred W. Streetman, Jr.


Motion passed.





Chairman Glenn advised that the next item on the agenda would be election of officers.  





Chairman Glenn advised that she had accepted the position of Executive Director of the East Central Florida Regional Planning Council and had not asked to serve a second year as chairman of the Sanford Airport Authority.  





Chairman Glenn requested Counsel preside over election of officers.





ITEM #4:	ELECTION OF OFFICERS FOR FY 1998-1999





Under Section 5 of the Airport Authority Act election of a chairman, vice chairman and secretary/treasurer are required.  Historically the Authority elects new officers every year in October. Counsel explained the rules of procedure for the nominations and elections.





Counsel opened the nominations for the office of chairman.





Board Member Howell nominated Kenneth W. Wright.





Board Member Bush moved to close the nominations for chairman.





There were no further nominations, therefore, nominations were closed.





By acclamation, Kenneth W. Wright was elected chairman unanimously.


Counsel opened the nominations for vice chairman.





Board Member Howell nominated Board Member Miller.


Board Member Robertson nominated Board Member Shoemaker.





Board Member Glenn moved to close the nominations for vice chairman.





There were no further nominations, therefore, nominations were closed.





Board Member Miller 	7 votes


Board Member Shoemaker	2 votes





Board Member Miller was elected vice chairman.





Counsel opened the nominations for secretary/treasurer.





Board Member Wright nominated Board Member Howell.


Board Member Gibson nominated Board Member Bush.





There were no further nominations, therefore, nominations were closed.





Board Member Howell	5 votes


Board Member Bush		4 votes





Board Member Howell was elected secretary/treasurer.





The new slate of officers was elected to serve for the term of October 6, 1998, through the next election, as follows:





Chairman				Kenneth W. Wright


Vice Chairman			William R. Miller


Secretary/Treasurer			Lon K. Howell





At 8:50 a.m., the meeting was turned over to Chairman Kenneth W. Wright.


 


Chairman Wright thanked everyone and advised he looked forward to working with everyone.  He looked forward to working with Mrs. Glenn at the East Central Florida Regional Planning Council.  He advised he particularly looked forward to working with the new Executive Director, Victor D. White.





ITEM #5:	ACCEPTANCE AND APPROVAL OF EMPLOYMENT AGREEMENT 


		WITH VICTOR D. WHITE





Counsel advised that an employment agreement had been negotiated with Victor D. White as directed by the board at the September 8, 1998, regular meeting.  A copy of the agreement had been included in agenda packages.





Approval was requested.





Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Howell, to approve the employment agreement, as requested.





Discussion ensued.





					Motion passed.





ITEM #6:	RATIFICATION AND ACCEPTANCE OF FAA GRANT FOR FAR PART 


150 STUDY





Counsel advised that the FAA had identified year-end discretionary grant funding for the second portion of the Part 150 Noise Study on September 28, 1998, but the grant had to be fully executed prior to September 30, 1998, or the funding would be lost.  The additional $56,000 of grant money would complete the 90% funding of the $150,000 total for the project. The Chairman and Counsel had executed the grant.





Ratification of acceptance and execution of the grant documents was requested.





Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Bush, to ratify acceptance and execution of the documents as requested.


Motion passed.





ITEM #7:	APPROVAL OF ADDENDUM A TO LEASE NUMBER 95-43 WITH HILL 


LABS, INC.





Staff recommended approval of Addendum A to Lease Number 95-43 with Hill Labs, Inc. for the property described as the North ½ of Parcel 2 (1.0388 acres/45,250 square feet).  Hill Labs, Inc. will construct improvements to include a 10,000 square foot addition to the current facility and will pay $0.15 per square foot or the sum of $6,787.50 annually for the land occupied by the improvements.  In consideration of the improvements and subsequent additional investment of three-quarters of a million dollars, an additional five (5) year option to renew would be added to the present Lease Number 95-43.





Motion by Board Member Shoemaker, seconded by Board Member Gibson, to approve Addendum A to Lease Number 95-43 with Hill Labs, Inc. as recommended.


Motion passed.





ITEM #8:	CONSIDERATION OF GROUND AND HANGAR LEASE AGREEMENTS 


WITH SUNJET AVIATION, INC. TO CONSTRUCT FACILITIES WITH INTENT TO BECOME A CATEGORY “A” FIXED BASE OPERATOR





SunJet Aviation, Inc. requested to lease Parcels A and B as described below and construct an additional 15,000 square foot hangar and 6,750 square feet of office facilities with the intent to become a Category ”A” Fixed Base Operator.  The facility would be located in the area adjacent to the old Hangar 4 Site with the southern boundary to include Building Number 426 (hangar) and extend north to the boundary of the proposed C.E. Avionics leasehold.  Existing Buildings Number 22 and Number 127, previously identified for demolition, would be removed by the Authority as a part of the project.





Parcel A:





Building Number 426 -- 10,000 square feet of hangar space.  Rental at $5.00 per square foot per year with an escalation clause moving the rate to $6.00 per square foot per year over a five year period.  First year rental for Building Number 426 would be $50,000.





Land Rental -- 15,586.0 square feet @ $0.15 per square foot per year or $2,337.90 annual rent.





Ramp Rental -- 28,531.8 square feet @ $0.10 per square foot per year or $2,853.18 annual rent.





Total annual rental value for Parcel A would be $55,191.08.





Parcel B:





Land Rental -- Approximately 71,586 square feet @ $0.15 per square foot per year or $10,737.90.





Ramp Rental -- Approximately 123,928 square feet @ $0.10 per square foot per year or $12,392.80.





Total annual rental value for Parcel B would be $23,130.70.





The lease contains a total of approximately 5.5 acres with approximately 2.0 acres dedicated to land and approximately 3.5 acres dedicated to ramp.  The rental agreement for Building Number 426 would commence on December 1, 1998.  The remainder of the leas would commence the date a Certificate of Occupancy was issued by the City of Sanford.  The total annual value for Parcel A and B would be approximately $78,321.78 annually.





Approval was recommended.





Counsel summarized advising this was the culmination of several months of trying to relocate and locate two existing airport tenants, C.E. Avionics and SunJet.  The existing C.E. Avionics facility is located at the tip of the new Domestic Terminal expansion.  Years ago Mr. Friedle, C.E. Avionics, approached staff about constructing new facilities.  His project has been on hold for several years while the Authority tried to decide how the terminal was going to expand.  The Authority has an FDOT 50/50 Grant for construction of the C.E. Avionics facility.  SunJet has been attempting to meet qualifications to become a FBO by proposing a facility at various locations.  The Authority has been working with them for the past several months.  The problem that the Authority had been dealing with was that the location that everyone wanted or felt was appropriate was in the area where Hangar 4 had been located.  There was a limited amount of north/south space in that area.  Every time we tried to locate SunJet and C.E. Avionics in that area we found that minimum space requirements for FBO caused those leases to punch out into the operations area creating potential traffic and safety issues.  Staff had indicated that Hangar 426 to the south of the Hangar 4 area would be coming available on November 30, 1998, and SunJet had indicated an interest in leasing that facility and then building a facility just to the north.  That would be an ideal location from an operations standpoint for the Airport Authority.  It allows the operational areas to be kept clear.  It allows SunJet to meet minimum standards required of a FBO.  It would allow C.E. Avionics to build on a site that is already impervious thereby cutting the permitting time and actual construction time for that new project, thus clearing the way for the Domestic Terminal expansion.  Staff had worked with SunJet in an attempt to work out the lease terms.  There was an existing sub-tenant in Building 426.  Their lease was tied to the primary lease which expires on November 30, 1998.  Their landlord did not notify them that they were not going to exercise an option to extend that lease, therefore, they face the prospect of either being relocated on the airport or not having any space at all on the airport due to the fact that there is a limitation on large hangar space.  Over the last few days, it was believed that the sub-tenant and SunJet had reached general consensus that the sub-tenant would be able to stay in Hangar 426 for a limited time.  





Counsel advised that he thought all of the issues had been worked out, and he did not believe there would be any objection to allowing the Airport Authority  to locate SunJet in the position described and go forward with the lease today.








Discussion ensued.


Discussion by Board Member Miller as to whether the additional facility fit into the airport’s long range plan.





Counsel advised at the most recent DRC meeting airport consultants had indicated the area described as being identified for corporate aviation. 





Chairman Wright advised he had spoken with airport consultants regarding the progress of the master plan and discussed concerns about making sure there was coordination with the planners in terms of locating structures on the Airport.  He had talked with Mayor Dale about it as well regarding the location of the treatment facility.  





Counsel advised there was no final written document.  Several draft documents had been prepared and delivered to SunJet months ago even before the exact location of the facility was known.  That particular lease draft had set forth a term of 20 years, which was not mentioned in the board summary.  In this particular case, the last numbers were for an investment of $1,000,000 for structure and facilities and about $500,000 for a simulator that would not remain as a part of the facility.  It would probably be appropriate for the board to hear from SunJet as to what the current investment will be based on the most recent configuration of the leasehold and facilities.  They are asking for an additional five years making it a twenty-five year lease.  The term of the lease should be discussed by the board due to the fact that it sets a precedent for other development at the airport.





The Chairman asked for public comment.





Comment from James Watkins, SunJet Aviation, Inc., advising that the investment for SunJet was at $1,500,000 for the building and site improvements and an additional $500,000 for a simulator.  The simulator would not be a part of the leasehold.  





Counsel advised that for comparison, the Hill Dermaceuticals facility was a similar investment with a term of thirty (30) years.  





Mr. Watkins advised SunJet had talked with the Newport Group about a sublease and expressed some concern regarding insurance and Federal Aviation Administration regulations regarding free lancing mechanics.  SunJet advised they had notified Newport Group that hangar space was available for them.  





Motion by Board Member Howell to approve the lease with SunJet Aviation, Inc. with a term of twenty-five (25 years.





Comment from James Jedrlinic,  President, JettAire Executive Services, Inc., currently known as Million Air Orlando, who asked why there was no competitive bidding or advertising when these hangars come up for lease.





Counsel advised in this case the issue was how to relocate a tenant and accommodate a FBO.  The Airport Authority was only required by law to get fair market value for its property.  The SunJet proposal meets the legal test and relocates a tenant in the way of the Domestic Terminal expansion





Chairman Wright advised the Authority had to make every effort to be equitable when relocating an existing tenant.  The Authority had an obligation to relocate an existing tenant.





Comment from Bill Damm, owner and president of Just Jets, Inc. and two other companies.  He advised they were established companies not free lance.  His company carried $1,000,000 insurance and was in the business of maintaining and managing aircraft.





Chairman Wright advised Mr. Damm should not take umbrage at the characterization as free lance.  Many people do very good jobs and make lots of money as free lance consultants.  





Motion seconded by Board Member Robertson.


					





Discussion continued as to SunJet’s situation with the sub-tenant, Newport Group.





Chairman Wright advised the Authority had a tenant in place and their lease runs out in November.  There was a sub-tenant who had not been protected by their landlord.  In protecting the Airport and the Authority’s expansion, it is in the Authority’s best interest to put SunJet in that location.  There was an opportunity given to the sub-tenant to share the hangar.  That would be a matter to be left between SunJet and the sub-tenant.





Board Member Glenn advised that good faith should note that the board had a concern.





Chairman Wright advised it was so noted and the Authority would do all that it could.





Motion passed.





ITEM #9:	CONSIDERATION OF LEASE NUMBER 98-34 WITH THE UNITED 


STATES DEPARTMENT OF AGRICULTURE (USDA), APHIS, PPQ FOR BUILDING 255E.





Staff recommended approval of Building Lease Number 98-34 with the United States Department of Agriculture (USDA), APHIS, PPQ for Building 255E consisting of 1600 square feet for an annual rental of $8,000.00.





Motion by Board Member Robertson, seconded by Board Member Glenn, to approve Lease Number 98-34 as recommended.


					Motion passed.





ITEM #10:	AWARD OF PARKING LOT “B” PROJECT PER COMPETITIVE BID





On September 22, 1998, the Authority advertised for competitive bids to construct the Parking Lot “B” project.  Bids were due and opened at 2:00 p.m. on Friday, October 2, 1998, as follows:





	Bergeron Land Development, Inc.			$573,000.00


	Gibbs & Register, Inc.				$589,000.00


	Hewitt Contracting Company, Inc.			$594,000.00


	Mark Construction Company			$549,000.00


	Master Site Development, Inc.			$568,037.07





Bids were reviewed and all bidders were qualified.





It was recommended that the Authority award the bid to the lowest qualified bidder, Mark Construction Company, for $549,000.00.





The Authority expected to receive a permit for the project from the St. Johns River Water Management District on October 13, 1998.  City approval was contingent upon St. Johns River Water Management District approval.


�
Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Howell, to award the bid for the Parking Lot “B” Project to the lowest qualified bidder, Mark Construction Company in the amount of $549,000.00, as recommended.


Motion passed.





ITEM #11:	APPROVAL OF ADDENDUM “A” TO FUEL SYSTEM AGREEMENT 


WITH JETTAIRE EXECUTIVE SERVICES, INC.





Counsel had tendered Addendum A to JettAire Executive Services, Inc. as an amendment to the Fuel System Agreement.  Changes set forth in the addendum were approved by the board on August 11, 1998.  It was anticipated that JettAire Executive Services, Inc. would execute the addendum and begin paying the Authority the actual cost of operation of the Authority’s fuel farm.  





Approval was recommended.





Discussion ensued.





Comments from James Jedrlinic, JettAire Executive Services, Inc., DBA Million Air of Orlando.  His interest was to get some resolution to the fuel farm arrangement.  





Mr. Jedrlinic advised he would like to make a proposal.  The problem seemed to be that the Authority was losing money by its continual management of the fuel farm.  Part of the cost associated with that was a loan with Phillips Petroleum on the build out of the fuel farm.  There also was some personnel that oversaw the fuel farm and an expense related to that.  There were also additional fees tacked on by the Airport Authority.  He suggested that JettAire would like to lease the fuel farm on a long term basis, assume or pay-off the loan with Phillips Petroleum so the Authority would have no liability on the fuel farm.  In addition, he would pay the Authority $1,000.00 per month to lease the fuel farm.  JettAire currently managed its own fuel farm, is competent, and overseen by Phillips Petroleum and Million Air.  They had insurances to cover fuel farm liability.  At the present time in order to handle the gallonage needed at the Airport, they needed to make a long term planning decision.  They had 20,000 gallons of jet on the north side and would like to convert the avgas tank on the south side to jet so that they would have 60,000 gallons of jet capacity on the airfield.  If another FBO or carrier wished to use the tanks, he would propose that they be allowed to use one of the tanks at a ten percent over cost fee.  If the Airport Authority was willing to look at that he would submit same in writing for consideration.





Counsel advised there were two issues.  1)  How does the Authority deal with the fact that we are losing money every month on the fuel farm?  He did not have a problem with looking at a JettAire proposal but not today.  Options could be brought back to the Board at the next meeting and allow the board to decide where to go with it.  He was attempting to plug a hole that was bleeding the Authority.  It had been two months since that hole had been identified and it was time to plug it.  He requested that the board allow him latitude to meet with the Executive Director and JettAire.  He had hoped to allow the Executive Director to get on board and get his expertise on the situation.  The only problem he had with the proposal was that there were numerous other people interested in the fuel farm as well.  JettAire’s offer would have to be compared to another offer.  His thought process had been to take it out for a request for proposals, thereby having a number of competitive proposals to compare and analyze.





Counsel’s recommendation was for approval of the addendum to the fuel farm agreement.  He would like to know whether or not JettAire was willing to enter into that agreement on a temporary basis as analysis of the fuel farm situation continued.  The addendum was needed in the interim. 


Discussion continued.





Counsel advised that the board should not look at Mr. Jedrlinic’s proposal today but staff would bring it back to the board at another meeting.





Discussion as to rights of first and second refusal. 





Counsel advised that the Authority’s concern had been JettAire’s financial position and the fact that there is only one fuel supply for general aviation on the field.  The whole field could be in some peril.  The Airport Authority had always been somewhat reluctant to hand that lease over to JettAire.  It was Counsel’s idea to accommodate JettAire, the new FBO and expand the same facility with FDOT money (50/50 money) which would give the Airport Authority revenue.  It was Counsel’s wish to avoid the issues of first and second rights of first refusal without litigation and negotiate what was best for the Authority.  In the fuel business, not everyone agrees on the rules.  Counsel asked that the Board allow him to work with the Executive Director and JettAire.  





Discussion regarding the short fall from last year in the amount of $35,000.00 and an equitable solution.





Discussion by James Jedrlinic advising that the required payment by the Authority on the fuel farm for three months was enough to purchase a fuel tank and place on JettAire’s leasehold.





Chairman Wright advised that every effort, to the extreme, had been made over the years by the board to cooperate with and assist JettAire when financial restraints required that it be done.  The board also had an obligation to do what was right for the Authority.





Question called.





Counsel re-stated the motion.





Motion to approve Addendum A, which would be a change in the way the fuel system agreement operates, increasing the monthly payment to $3,700 and gives ninety (90) day’s prior written notice for termination of the agreement by both parties.





Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Shoemaker, to approve Addendum A as recommended.


Motion passed.





Discussion continued as to liability of the Authority owning the fuel farm.





Chairman Wright advised that it seemed some cogent recommendation back to the board was in order that would give some advice to the board on what action to take with regard to the fuel farm as compared to the options available with both JettAire and OSI in terms of their rights of refusal.





Counsel and the Executive Director were instructed to prepare an analysis to the Board for the November meeting.





Discussion by Board Member Howell regarding lack of information in agenda packages.


Chairman Wright advised that the agenda packages were already quite thick and heavy, it is helpful to have the Executive Director and Counsel summarize items.  In terms of additional documents and larger agenda packages, information would be available and furnished by telephoning the office.  He further advised he did not want to be burdened by having more information in the agenda packages.


The Executive Director advised that usually fuel farms were owned by FBO’s.  It was unusual for an Authority to own and operate its own fuel farm.





Board Member Shoemaker advised that the Authority had been in the fueling business at SFB out of necessity.  For years there was a need for fuel on the field and no FBO.   The Authority knew when they went into the fueling business it would be a liability and the Authority would lose money.  The Airport would not be where it is if the Authority had not been in the fueling business.





ITEM #12:	SELECTION OF EMPLOYEE MEDICAL INSURANCE PROVIDER





The Director of Finance briefed the board regarding selection of employee medical insurance.  Twelve proposals had been reviewed as well as the City of Sanford’s plan.  The Authority was currently insured with John Alden.  That company had been sold and the new company had decided not to do business in the State of Florida.  The Authority’s policy with John Alden would continue until November 1, 1998.  A committee of employees from each department had reviewed submittals from  a number of companies and recommended United Healthcare.  Coverage would be uninterrupted.  Seminole County and the School Board had a plan with United Healthcare and were happy with the plan.





Approval was requested.





Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Miller, to authorize the Executive Director to execute documents with United Healthcare as recommended.


Motion passed.





ITEM #13:	APPROVAL OF CONSULTING SERVICES AGREEMENT WITH 


INFRASTRUCTURE MANAGEMENT GROUP, INC.





On September 8, 1998, Counsel was directed to negotiate an agreement not to exceed the sum of $50,000.00 with Infrastructure Management Group, Inc., for consulting services regarding the domestic terminal privatization, leasing, operation and maintenance.  An acceptable Consultants Services Agreement had been negotiated with Infrastructure Management Group, Inc.





Approval was recommended.





Motion by Board Member Glenn, seconded by Board Member Miller, to accept the Consultants Services Agreement with Infrastructure Management Group, Inc., as recommended.


Motion passed.





ITEM #14:	REPORT ON DOMESTIC TERMINAL EXPANSION





Authority consultants, Joe Fitzgerald, Turner Construction, and Nelson Blankenship, Architect, briefed the board on the Domestic Terminal Expansion.





Discussion ensued.





Counsel advised that the Authority did not yet have a signed agreement with Turner Construction and requested approval for the Executive Director to write a letter indicating that in the interim the Authority would compensate Turner Construction per its schedule of fees.





Motion by Board Member Howell, seconded by Board Member Robertson, authorizing the Executive Director to write a letter to Turner Construction advising that in  the interim the Authority would compensate Turner Construction Company, as recommended.


Motion passed.





ITEM #15:	COUNSEL’S REPORT





Counsel briefed the board regarding the Joint Military Complex.





Chairman Wright advised he wanted to make sure there would be coordination between the Authority’s consultants who are doing masterplanning for the airport.  Everything coming down the pike needed to be run by the Authority’s consultants.





Discussions with Sharon Pinkerton, Congressman Mica’s Office, indicated that the size of the parcel would be 80 acres and that Congressman had arranged for funding for a study of the facility site on the north east side of the Airport.  It had been communicated to Ms. Pinkerton that the Authority would prefer to locate the facility at an off-airport site.





Discussion continued.





Counsel advised the Authority was moving forward on the binding letter application with Betsy Bowman and Carey Hayo.  We are waiting for information from consultants.  He expected it would take another forty-five days for determination by the DCA on the Touch and Go Runway.  The Authority should have an answer as to the vested length of the Touch and Go Runway by the end of the year.





Counsel thanked Board Member Glenn for her assistance during the last year and the board for their support. 





Board Member Glenn advised Counsel had done a good job in his term as Interim Executive Director and asked that a resolution of appreciation be prepared by staff.





ITEM #16:	MAYOR’S REPORT





Mayor Dale thanked Mr. Coover for his service as Interim Executive Director, advising that he had done a good job.    He also thanked Board Member Glenn for serving as chairman for the past year and wished her good luck in her new job as Executive Director at the  East Central Florida Regional Planning Council.





Mayor Dale advised he had discovered a problem with HNTB and the Authority’s contract for consulting services which had perplexed him to no end.  He asked Jimmy Goff, HNTB, to step forward for questioning.





Mayor Dale asked Mr. Goff about a letter which had been written to GOAA by HNTB advising that HNTB would be terminating their involvement with Sanford Airport Authority.  Mayor Dale advised he had been trying to get a copy of the letter for two weeks.





Mr. Goff advised that the decision to terminate involvement with Sanford Airport Authority had been a company decision.  Further that it was not company policy to give out correspondence written to one client to another client.





Mayor Dale advised that when HNTB responded to the Sanford Airport Authority request for proposals for consulting engineering services HNTB had indicated there was no conflict.  HNTB had a relationship with GOAA at that time.  Mayor Dale advised that the situation was very disturbing to him.


Mr. Goff advised it was disturbing to him as well.





Discussion ensued regarding SAA notification and ethics.





Mayor Dale advised the Authority’s contract allowed for a thirty day escape without cause.





Chairman Wright advised that he did not condone this action and he did not condone that HNTB lacked the guts to approach GOAA and stand up to them.  However, he could sympathize with Jimmy Goff.  The culprit may or may not be Jimmy Goff or HNTB.





Mr. Goff assured the board that HNTB would complete existing ongoing projects at Sanford.  He had no desire to leave Sanford in the lurch.





Discussion continued as to ethics.





Mayor Dale advised HNTB was not the only consultant this had happened to.





Board Member Bush advised engineering ethics were being violated and he was very disturbed and disappointed.





Mayor Dale asked, “Where are we going from here?  What kind of service can we get from HNTB now?  What is HNTB going to allow Jimmy Goff to do?  What is the Board going to do to keep projects on track?”





Board Member Glenn asked if the Authority owned designs that had been done by HNTB during the contract period and requested that as of today a request be made to get status reports on each project HNTB was currently working on.  The Chairman and Counsel needed to determine when the thirty days would begin.





Chairman Wright advised other airport consultants should get together with the Executive Director and HNTB for a status report.  Obviously, if the Authority accepts and terminates the agreement with HNTB we need to look at replacing that effort.  We could move a team we already have in place.





Chairman Wright advised a motion might be needed to send out a request for proposals for engineering services.





Continued discussion by Board Member Howell as to allowing GOAA to do this, the legality of it all and who was pulling the strings.





Mayor Dale advised it was wrong and would be pursued.





Board Member Shoemaker suggested the Authority wait for something official in writing from HNTB.  There is nothing new or surprising here.  The Authority has had to deal with this kind of thing for years.





Board Member Robertson asked if  HNTB had actually informed the Authority of this in writing.  He further advised he did not like the fact that the Authority never goes after anyone who puts this airport in jeopardy.





Chairman Wright advised the contract with HNTB has a thirty day escape clause for no cause.  The Authority can wait or the Authority can act.  Everyone knows that HNTB was intimidated and somewhat gutless.  There have been other consultants in the same position.  The Authority has a contract with a thirty day escape clause and HNTB can get out of the contract.





Counsel advised the Authority should not act hastily.  The Authority should get a status report on projects and come back to the board with a recommendation on what should be done.  The big issue would come next spring.  There are projects which cannot be wrapped up in two months.





Discussion as to having the State Attorney look into the matter; criminal or civil issues; tortious interference.





Board Member Glenn advised the Authority had not been notified by HNTB that they were not going to continue their contract.





Chairman Wright advised the board should hold off and give more thought to what should be done.  In the meantime do nothing.





Counsel was directed to look into the matter and report to the board.


 


ITEM  #17:	CHAIRMAN’S REPORT





Newly elected Chairman Ken Wright thanked the board and advised that he looked forward to working as chairman for the coming year.





There being no further business, meeting adjourned at 10:50 a.m.





Respectfully submitted,











Victor D. White, A.A.E.


Executive Director
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